

Share His good gifts with all.

Parish Guidebook

The 2020 Appeal to support ministries across Southern Minnesota



Dear Pastors and Administrators,

We are embarking upon the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal scheduled to launch on February 15-16. I want to thank you for the work all of you do for the Catholic Ministries Appeal. The Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota is here to serve you and take every step necessary to roll out a seamless Appeal again this year, and to provide you with the support and resources you need for a successful launch within your parishes.

This guidebook includes everything you need to launch the Appeal and continue your promotion throughout the campaign. As you review the guidebook, please take special note of the particular ministries that are funded by the CMA. This section provides a detailed overview of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal "case for support." Refer to this document as a helpful resource in composing your testimonials about the CMA's overall impact and how these ministries help individuals *Share His Good Gifts with All*, which is this year's theme.

Additionally, this guidebook includes a section dedicated to frequently asked questions about the Appeal and the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota. I encourage you to review this section and to be prepared for communicating effectively with parishioners.

Again, this year we will be providing a digital version of Appeal messages from several parishioners across the Diocese that you can show on your website or social media. We will also have audio/video versions of the parishioner's messages that can be played in church and/or added to your website. We have also included materials with Spanish translations to increase Hispanic parishioners' support.

Additional promotional materials in your parish kits, also available for individual download on our website (https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources), include:

- Audio/Video of Messages
- Full-color 11x17 Posters Intercessions, Pulpit Announcement and Communications Strategies
- Mini Stories for bulletin (English/Spanish)
- In-Pew Envelopes (English/Spanish)
- Bulletin Inserts (English/Spanish)

- Goal Poster
- Brochure
- Guidebook
- Teachings on Stewardship
- Parish Project Registration
- Follow up Mailing Sample Letter
- Bookmark

Please do not hesitate to contact me with any questions you may have.

Yours in Christ,

Monica Herman

Executive Director 507.858.1276 / mherman@catholicfsmn.org



TABLE OF CONTENTS

THANK YOU FROM BISHOP QUINN	5
2020 APPEAL CAMPAIGN OVERVIEW	6
APPEAL CAMPAIGN THEME	6
APPEAL PRAYER	6
CATHOLIC MINISTRIES APPEAL STAFF	7
APPEAL FUNDED MINISTRIES	8
2020 DIRECT MAILINGS	17
PROMOTING THE APPEAL	18
2020 CATHOLIC MINISTRIES APPEAL TIMELINE	20
PASTORS', DEACONS', AND PARISH ADMINISTRATORS' SUPPORT	21
ROLE OF PARISH LEADERSHIP	22
ROLE OF STEWARDSHIP COMMITTEE	22
TIPS FOR A SUCCESSFUL APPEAL	23
STEWARDSHIP THOUGHTS	23
FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS	24
ABOUT THE APPEAL	24
GIFT PROCESSING PROCEDURES	27
CAPITAL PROJECTS AND REBATES	29
ROLE OF PARISH ADMINISTRATORS AND BUSINESS MANAGERS	28
PARISH PROJECT REGISTRATION	30
PARISH COMMUNICATION STRATEGIES	31
PRAYERS OF THE FAITHFUL	34
PULPIT ANNOUNCEMENT	35



BULLETIN ANNOUNCEMENTS	36
MINI STORIES	36
VIDEO/AUDIO CLIPS	37
FOLLOW-UP LETTER	38



Thank You from Bishop Quinn

Dear Brother Priests and Parish Administrators,

I want to take a moment to sincerely thank you for your dedication and support of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. Each year, parishioners continue to give generously to the Appeal, and we see the impact of donors' giving in the vital ministries produced at our diocesan level.

Share His Good Gifts with All, this year's campaign theme, encourages us to be generous with the gifts of time, talent, and treasure He has given to us. As Catholics, we are blessed to be strengthened and united by Christ in the Eucharist and sent forth to bring the peace and joy of our Triune God to all those we encounter. As individual members of the Body of Christ, we all possess different gifts and talents for furthering the ministry of Christ and His Church.

You may have doubts about promoting financial support for the Appeal due to litigations and pastoral plans for parish re-clustering. How will people respond? I believe in the resiliency of the faithful throughout our diocese and in their desire to help ensure that the Church continues Her mission. So, I ask that you have faith and count on parishioners to respond generously to your well-planned efforts to engage, inform and inspire them.

Remember the strength of your message. Ministries made possible by the Appeal include: retreats and conferences through which our young people encounter Christ; faith formation education preparing our laity to share the story of our faith; catechetical training for hundreds of priests, parish staff and school staff; support with vocations discernment; and resources to strengthen marriages and families. Wide arrays of ministries are available for thousands to *Share His Good Gifts with All* because you and others make it possible.

Again, thank you for your work dedicated to the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. I am grateful for your continued generosity and lives of faith, as we work together to build up the Kingdom of God in southern Minnesota.

Sincerely yours in Christ,

Most Reverend John M. Quinn

Bishop of the Diocese of Winona-Rochester



2020 Appeal Campaign Overview

The Catholic Ministries Appeal is the major effort to financially support spiritual, educational and social needs of the Catholic community in southern Minnesota. The Appeal is a primary source of funding for diocesan-led ministries that play a vital role in the mission of the Church.

The Appeal supports diocesan-led ministries in these areas:

- Youth and Young Adult Ministry
- Lay Formation & RCIA
- Vocations Discernment
- Life, Marriage & Family
- Faith Formation
- Catholic Schools
- Newman Centers
- Cemeteries
- Parish Support
- Permanent Diaconate
- Evangelization
- Communications

This year's goal is set at \$2.1 million.

Appeal Campaign Theme

Theme: Share His Good Gifts with All

As Catholics, we are blessed to be strengthened and united by Christ in the Eucharist and sent forth to bring the peace and joy of our Triune God to all those we encounter. As individual members of the Body of Christ, we all possess different gifts and talents for furthering the ministry of Christ and His Church. During this year, may we all strive to **Share His Good Gifts with All** throughout the Catholic community, using our personal gifts of time, talent, and treasure.

Appeal Prayer

Gracious and Loving Triune God, we thank you for the many blessings you have bestowed upon us. You call us to be stewards, receiving your gifts gratefully, cultivating them responsibly, sharing them lovingly in justice with others, and returning them with increase to You. Help us to remember our vital role in stewardship as we plan to Share His Good Gifts with All through the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. With grateful hearts, we pray our service may bear witness to Your love in our lives. Amen.



Catholic Ministries Appeal Staff

The 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal staff is composed of both Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota employees and Diocese of Winona-Rochester employees. Please contact us with questions regarding Appeal promotion in your parish, gift processing, online resources, parish goal information and update reports, donor lists, copies of Appeal materials such as return envelopes or additional In-Pew envelopes, or any other needs you may have. We are here to serve you!

,		
Monica Herman	CFSM Executive Director	mherman@catholicfsmn.org
	 Contact Monica to: Learn more about the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota Schedule a Stewardship/Planned Giving Presentation at your parish Cultivation and Solicitation Strategies Receive more Promotional Materials Information on Appeal-funded Ministries Follow-Up of Solicitation Activities Parish Project Registration 	507.858.1276
Nick Reller	DOW-R Assistant Editor of the Courier	nreller@dowr.org
	 Contact Nick for: Help with linking/posting Appeal videos to your parish website and/or social media General advice on promoting the Appeal via multimedia communications 	507.858.1257
Napela Shim	CFSM Development & Stewardship Associate	nshim@catholicfsmn.org
	 Contact Napela for: Gift Processing questions General Customer Service Changes to constituent records (e.g. change of address, change of name, change of status, etc.) Donor Lists Parish Update questions Online access to CMA reports/updates 	507.494.8844
Shea Collins	CFSM Communications & Development Associate	scollins@catholicfsmn.org
	Contact Shea for: • Questions about Mini-Stories or Parish Resources	507.858.1275



- Changes to constituent records (e.g. change of address, change of name, change of status, etc.)
- Online access to CMA reports/updates
- General Customer Service

Appeal-Funded Ministries

Contributions to the \$2.1 million 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal are restricted for use of designated ministries and programs in five key areas: (1) Education and Youth, (2) Evangelization and Mission Advancement, (3) Community Service, (4) Parish Services and Outreach, and (5) Clergy Services. The Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota, an independent Minnesota non-profit corporation that is tax exempt under Internal Revenue Code section 501(c)(3), stewards all funds and ensures they are only distributed according to the donor's intent. The following ministry initiatives detailed summarizes the work completed in 2019, made possible by last year's Appeal. All gifts will be used solely for the restricted purposes of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal.

Youth and Young Adult Ministries

Focuses on opportunities for young people across southern Minnesota to connect and grow closer to Christ through their ministry experiences.

<u>Totus Tuus</u>: Every summer, two teams of four young adults lead 19 parish cluster communities through the Totus Tuus children's catechetical program. Prior to heading out to the parishes, these young adults are given an in-depth background of what they will teach and spend time in discernment of their vocations. This year, the diocese hopes to expand to a third Totus Tuus team to meet the ever-growing demand for a team.

Steubenville: Picture an arena full of Catholics (grades 8-12) from all over the United States and Canada growing closer to Christ while adoring our Lord in the Blessed Sacrament as they are led in praise and worship songs. The Steubenville Conference, presented by the Franciscan University of Steubenville, Ohio, is a three-day gathering in July at the Mayo Civic Center in Rochester. Here, teens come to learn about the Catholic faith and take part in the Sacraments – Mass, Reconciliation, and Adoration. Last year, 200 teens from the Diocese of Winona joined 1,500 of their peers from other dioceses for the conference.

<u>InterMISSION/Unite/Blaze</u>: Our teens have the opportunity to Share His Good Gifts with All by participating in deanery-wide rallies. These events take place in Adrian, Mankato, and Rochester and include a speaker, music, Mass, dinner and Adoration.

<u>Camp Summit</u>: What started in 2012 with just 60 youth has now exploded to 325 youth in 2019! Camp Summit is a four-day long summer camp for junior high and high school-aged youth to grow closer to Christ. The Fiat team (high schoolers) mentor the younger participants, share their testimonies, and lead small group discussions. Camp Summit has expanded to a second week of programming to serve more



youth in the diocese. As we look to expand Camp Summit even more in years to come, it would not be possible without the generous support of the diocesan faithful through the CMA appeal.

<u>World Youth Day</u>: Every 3-4 years, the Office of Youth and Young Adults leads a pilgrimage to World Youth Day, a universal gathering with the Pope that draws over 1 million people, all desiring to be missionary disciples.

<u>NCYC</u>: Every other year, the Office of Youth and Young Adults coordinates a trip to the National Catholic Youth Conference. More than 23,000 youths attend the conference. In 2019, NCYC was held in Indianapolis, Indiana. Participants are inspired with hope, prayer and the sacraments as they experience the vibrancy of the Catholic Church alive in the United States.

<u>TEC</u>: Together Encounter Christ (TEC) retreats are for high-school students focused on the Pascal Mystery.

<u>Net Ministries</u>: The Office of Youth and Young Adults partners with NET Ministries to provide additional retreats for youth to Share His Good Gifts with All throughout the year.

<u>Local Parish Support</u>: The Office of Youth and Young Adults offers ongoing support to parishes to nurture the seeds planted at large-scale diocesan events and to intentionally support youth. For example:

- The Fiat team is a community of youth that meets regularly throughout the year. They connect in person and via social media. These teens are taught the faith so they can go forth and share it with others.
- The Y-Disciples program equips parish staff with the tools necessary to implement small-group discipleship with youth.
- Youth Ministry and Faith Formation Leader gatherings are offered throughout the school year, including an annual retreat, to provide materials, resources and training.

<u>Fellowship of Catholic University Students (FOCUS) Missionaries</u>: The Diocese of Winona-Rochester is currently hosting two teams of missionaries at Mankato State University and Winona State University, who lead bible studies and train students to make disciples and lead additional studies. Students in over 50 Bible studies are giving the Church hope for the future thanks to the dedication of FOCUS.

Lay Formation and RCIA

Support women and men of our diocese in living out their Christian vocation through programs of education, prayer, reflection, and discernment. These ministries seek to form lay women and men who



witness to Christ in their daily lives and serve as active and faith-filled leaders in their families, parishes, and communities. The diocese assists parishes in welcoming new Catholics coming into the Church through the Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults (RCIA). Specific initiatives and activities in these ministry areas include:

The Institute of Lay Formation: A three-year program of prayer, study, and sharing on the Catholic Faith and on the life of discipleship and service within the Church. Over 30 men and women from across the diocese are presently in their second year of formation together as the seventh class of the Institute. A community of over 300 Institute alumni gives faith-filled witness and service in the local parishes and communities of our diocese.

Ministry Days: A diocesan gathering held each June to bring together clergy, religious, and lay leaders for education, conversation, prayer, and community. Over 200 people come together for two days of presentations and workshops, prayer and liturgy, and the sharing of ideas and experiences relating to ministry in the diocese. The focus for the 2020 Ministry Days will be on assisting parish leaders in forming "missionary disciples" to share Christ's love and mercy in their families and communities.

<u>Pentecost Celebration</u>: Over 200 clergy, religious, and laity came together on Pentecost weekend in the spring of 2019 to learn and share their faith together, and to pray for an outpouring of the Holy Spirit upon the people and ministries of our diocese. The event concluded with the celebration of our diocesan Pentecost Vigil Mass at the Co-Cathedral of Saint John the Evangelist in Rochester, with members of various lay groups and movements active in the diocese coming together for the special liturgy.

Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults (RCIA): At the Easter Vigil in 2019, our diocese welcomed over 150 men and women into the Church who had been formed in the Catholic Faith through the RCIA. Other children and adults are also received at various times during the liturgical year. The diocese provides support and guidance to our parish leaders working in this ministry through trainings and consultation, regional gatherings, and resources.

Office of Missionary Discipleship

The goal of Missionary Discipleship is to provide resources, brainstorming, assessment and facilitation on a parish and diocesan level how the people of God in southern Minnesota go deeper into our life in Christ, and go out to share that good news about Jesus Christ with others in love. The office works directly with parishes seeking internal renewal and deeper intentional discipleship to the Lord, and helps the parishes create paths to evangelize the greater community. In addition, the Office of Missionary Discipleship works to foster diocesan apostolates of spiritual outreach to communities with particular needs (for example, Catholic in Recovery, Unbound Ministry, Retrouvaille, etc.). The office strives to help parishes offer the person of Christ to every person in southern Minnesota, in word and deed.

<u>Parish evangelization support</u>: The Office of Missionary Discipleship works with parishes to help assess, brainstorm, evaluate, and implement movement toward becoming evangelizing parishes. In



the past year, the office has met with nearly all clusters (pastors, parish councils, and/or lay staff) to assess needs and discuss different models of evangelization suitable to each parish's circumstances.

Online book studies and webinars: The online videoconference book study pilot across the diocese in 2019 served 25 lay people and priests from Adrian to Winona. In 2020, the program will be expanded to include two weekly studies of different books, one angled at lay parishioners and one at church pastors and staff. Additionally, the Office has been providing webinars on special topics in missionary discipleship for pastors and staff.

The Light is On: This Lenten initiative encourages people to return to the sacrament of Reconciliation. The campaign focuses on the witness of people who have returned to reconciliation after a long absence, as well as providing catechesis and encouragement. The website (www.thelightisonsouthernmn.org), piloted in 2019 and reached over 3000 unique visitors during Lent, with the majority of page views (over 5,250) on the witness pages. The initial success was largely due to a free social media campaign spurred by diocesan staff and engaged by the people of the diocese. The Office of Missionary Discipleship will be building upon this pilot to support parishes in reaching more people anxious or unsure how to return to sacramental reconciliation.

<u>Unbound prayer ministry</u>: The diocese hosted an Unbound: Freedom in Christ conference with the founder, Neal Lozano, in September 2019 at St. John Vianney in Fairmont. Unbound is a 25-year-old process widely acclaimed to help people claim their freedom as sons and daughters of God, teaching and supporting people in practices of forgiveness and closing doors to influences outside of God. The conference drew 250 participants, the majority from our diocese. Prior to the conference, over 50 people (English and Spanish speakers) were trained locally and by Neal Lozano as prayer leaders and intercessors over a series of months. The Unbound prayer ministry has been structured to be available on a continuing basis throughout the diocese upon request and at designated events.

Alpha and ChristLife: Alpha and ChristLife are nationally and internationally regarded processes designed to introduce the proclamation of Christ to people outside of a parish. In practice, they spur internal renewal as well, and give others who have drifted from the Church a shallow entry event to meet the Church and consider Jesus Christ and his message for their lives. The Office of Missionary Discipleship brought in and facilitated an Alpha training for seven interested parishes and is offering training in ChristLife for 2020.

<u>Discipleship Quads</u>: These small groups are lay-led and supported by the Office of Missionary Discipleship as a method of accompanying each other into deeper discipleship to Christ through his Church. These groups are also an evangelizing tool because they employ spiritual multiplication, a method that increases discipleship and accompanies those who are curious and want more. They are a tool to shift a parish culture from maintenance to mission. Right now, 15 groups are set up for a trial run in January 2020.

<u>Catholic in Recovery</u>: Catholic in Recovery, a 12-step based group that uses the Catholic spiritual and sacramental tradition to deepen healing and recovery for addiction, continues to be introduced into local communities. There are currently two groups meeting in the diocese and one other getting started, with other communities interested.



<u>Retreat ministry</u>: The office is planning to offer retreats on specific spiritual needs, open to the whole diocese. The first retreat offering in Spring 2019 served 30 people, and currently there are retreats for strengthening evangelists across the diocese in Summer 2020.

Vocations

This ministry supports a culture of openness to God's will and discernment in the Diocese of Winona-Rochester. Young men and women who are discerning God's plan in their life receive support and information about their vocation and how to follow God's plan. In the Diocese of Winona-Rochester, over 45 young men and women are active in discernment groups and near double have contacted the Vocations Office about discernment to the priesthood or religious life.

<u>One-on-One Discipleship</u>: The Vocations Director invests in individuals as they discern their vocation by listening and praying with them as well as encouraging them and teaching them how to take the next step in their vocational path.

<u>Vocations Presentations</u>: The Vocations Director speaks at schools, retreats, parishes, conferences and youth events about growing closer to Christ and how to listen to the will of God in their life. If you would like to host Fr. Kern as a guest speaker at your parish, school or event, contact the Vocations office.

<u>Discernment Groups</u>: These small groups are open to college students who have begun to ask the bigger question about what God wants them to do with their life. Groups meet in Mankato and Winona. Group members grow closer to Christ by praying for and supporting one another.

<u>Priest and Youth Minister Formation</u>: Resources are available to all priests and youth ministers to lead young people in their parishes who are discerning priesthood or consecrated life.

Office of Life, Marriage, and Family

<u>Pre-Cana Marriage Preparation</u>: These classes are offered seven times per year at locations throughout southern Minnesota. Engaged couples attend a full day class on a Saturday to learn about topics including communication, marriage expectations, finances, natural family planning, and the Sacrament of Marriage. Each class allows couples time to grow in prayer and to attend Mass together.

<u>Married Couples Retreats</u>: With all the pressures of married life, it can be challenging to find one-on-one time with your spouse to pray and grow together. Annually, couples have an opportunity to participate in a Married Couples Retreat offered by the Office of Life, Marriage & Family.

<u>Retrouvaille</u>: The Diocese of Winona-Rochester is excited to offer a Retrouvaille (pronounced retro-vi with a long i.) weekend now within the Diocese! The French word, meaning "rediscover," is a



weekend program that offers tools needed to rediscover a loving marriage relationship. Thousands of couples headed for cold, unloving relationships or divorce have successfully overcome their marriage problems by attending the program.

<u>Marriage Anniversary Mass</u>: Every year in the fall, Bishop Quinn celebrates a special Mass where married couples are blessed for their fidelity to one another and their commitment to marriage, their families and the Church. This past year, couples met in Rochester and gave thanks to God for their spouse.

Men's and Women's Conferences: Each year dynamic speakers are brought in to assist men and women to live out their vocation in a way that draws them closer to Christ. They enjoy fellowship with other Catholics throughout the Diocese, and they learn ways they can share the love of Jesus with others.

<u>Respect Life</u>: The Office of Life, Marriage and Family promotes the dignity of life by providing each parish across southern Minnesota with up-to-date materials for parishioners to stand up for life in society.

March for Life: Each year in January, the Office of Life, Marriage & Family and the Office of Youth and Young Adults, leads a pilgrimage to stand up for the dignity of human life. Pilgrims participate in the March for Life in Washington, DC and in St. Paul on the anniversary of *Roe vs. Wade* (1/22). A local Prayer Service for Life takes place each year as well at a parish within the diocese.

Office of Faith Formation

The Office of Faith Formation seeks to evangelize, catechize and form disciples throughout Southern Minnesota by helping those within the Diocese to respond to Pope Francis' invitation "to a renewed personal encounter with Jesus Christ, or at least openness to letting Him encounter them" (Evangelii Gaudium 3).

<u>Parish Support</u>: One of the primary works of the Office of Faith Formation is to accompany directors and coordinators of parish faith formation programs in the vital tasks of educating the youth throughout Southern Minnesota. This is done in a variety of ways from personal phone calls and visits, to workshops and newsletters. Currently over 7,000 children are educated in the beauty and truth of the Catholic Faith and are invited to encounter Christ through parish faith formation programs.

Media Center: The Media Center seeks to provide resources that will help the faithful in the Diocese to encounter Christ, grow deeper in their faith, and spread the Gospel to others. Each parish is welcome to borrow materials from our collection of over 300 DVDs. Materials are available for all ages and cover a variety of topics, with some of the most popular being sacraments, scripture studies, and saints. To browse



the full media library catalog and check out materials please visit the Media Center online at https://www.dowr.org/offices/media-center/index.html.

<u>Catechetical Day</u>: Every fall, priests, catechists, directors of faith formation, Catholic schools faculty and staff and all those who want to grow as evangelists and teachers of the Faith, come together for a day of formation and catechesis on both theological and practical insights into various topics pertaining to our Catholic faith and the vital task of catechesis.

Catholic Schools

Catholic Schools serve as a resource of leadership for Catholic Schools in the Diocese of Winona-Rochester. Its purpose is to assist the Catholic schools in carrying out the three-fold mission: to proclaim the Gospel, to build community, and to serve our brothers and sisters through service. The Office of Catholic Schools' focus is providing support for schools to ensure every student receives a quality education in a welcoming and diverse community.

The Catholic schools in the Diocese consists of 17 elementary, 10 middle/junior high, and 4 high schools throughout southern Minnesota with a total enrollment of 4,145 students. The office provides professional development opportunities particularly in the area of faith and curriculum. The Superintendent, Marsha Stenzel, oversees key initiatives to guarantee excellence in Catholic education rooted in Gospel values in southern Minnesota.

The Office of Catholic Schools also monitors the professional certification of Catholic school personnel, establishes professional requirements for educators, collaborates with MCC, NCEA, USCCB, Catholic School Leadership Council, Minnesota Independent School Forum, Minnesota Non-public School Accrediting Association, AdvancED, and numerous advocacy organizations. It supports the Office of Safe Environment and reassures the Virtus training policy is enforced.

Communications

In addition to facilitating intraoffice connections at the Pastoral Center, the Communications Office plays a critical role in helping the bishop get the word out about various diocesan and Catholic-related ministries and initiatives. Video, radio, print, web and social media are just some of the channels we use to engage both the Church and the wider culture with an invitation to encounter Jesus, who is the way, the truth and the life (cf. Jn. 14:6). We engage local media outlets to encourage positive media coverage, and we also encourage and come alongside other Catholic institutions and apostolates in their work of evangelization.

<u>Sunday TV Mass</u>: Every Sunday, homebound and hospitalized Catholics take part in the Mass weekly and each holiday on KPTH Channel 44 (Sioux City) at 8:30am, KTTW Channel 7 (Sioux Falls) at 7:00am, KEYC Channel 12 (Mankato) at 7:30am, KEYC-DT, Digital Channel 12.2 or



Charter Channel 19 (Mankato) at 9:30am, KAAL Channel 6 (Rochester) at 9:00am, and WKBT Channel 8 (La Crosse) at 7:30am.

- Especially as our nation's population ages, the weekly televised Mass is an invaluable means of connection for those who are homebound either through illness/infirmity, or due to extreme weather conditions. This Mass also serves as an opportunity for the casual viewer to explore the Catholic faith with minimal risk. Thanks in part to the generous support from CMA donors, our TV Mass outreach is now poised to expand to five stations up from two just a year ago covering practically every part of the diocese. We also place a high priority on being good stewards of the resources given to us, which is why we've worked hard to ensure that this expansion is accomplished while remaining under the original budget.
- However, the equipment used for filming our TV Mass, including cameras, microphones, etc., are either quickly becoming outdated or are simply beginning to fail, and we will soon be in need of a significant upgrade in order to keep pace with ever-changing technology. We pray for your continued generous support in helping the Office of Communications fulfill its mission of proposing the Catholic faith to a world desperately in need of hope.

<u>Radio/TV</u>: Seasonal messages from Bishop Quinn inspiring us to Share His Good Gifts with All are aired on 8-10 radio stations during Advent/Christmas and Lent/Easter. A special message from the Bishop is also televised during Holy Week/Easter.

<u>Website & Social Media</u>: To quickly learn what is happening throughout the diocese, visit <u>www.dowr.org</u>, like us on Facebook: Diocese of Winona-Rochester, tune into YouTube: Diocese of Winona-Rochester, or tweet us @WinonaRochester on Twitter.

<u>The Courier</u>: *The Courier* is the official newspaper of the Diocese of Winona-Rochester, sent monthly to each of our churches for distribution to parishioners. Any parishioner requesting home delivery of the paper is added to our home delivery list free of charge. In addition to global and national headlines and local news submitted from across the diocese, the pages of *The Courier* are dedicated to the missions of diocesan offices, whose directors serve as our regular contributors. *The Courier* builds unity across a wide diocese, offers various levels of catechesis, and is a tool for evangelization. Read it online at https://www.dow.org/offices/courier/index.html.

<u>Virtual Conference Rooms</u>: Five virtual conference rooms—one in each of the following cities: Blue Earth, Adrian, Albert Lea, Rochester and Winona—have been installed to more efficiently connect priests and parish staff across southern Minnesota for meetings, collaborations, and communal prayer.

<u>Newman Centers</u>: The Appeal funds staffing and programs for college students as they grow together through these centers at Winona State University and Minnesota State University, Mankato.



- The St. Thomas Aquinas Newman Center serves the almost 8,000 students at Winona State University. We are here to "go and make disciples" (Matthew 28:19) as Jesus commands us to do. We do this by helping students encounter Jesus through the Holy Mass and bible studies, accompany students in a personal relationship with Jesus through mentoring, build community among each other through events at Newman, and being sent on mission to reach out to others with the Gospel message. The Newman Center is a vital place for the future of our Church since it is where young people can see truth, goodness, and beauty at work in their lives.
- The St. Thomas More Newman Center at Minnesota State University, Mankato serves 12,000 students. It primarily serves as a place where students can come to encounter Christ in a genuine way. In 2019, 230 students were involved in bible studies, 120 students attended weekly mass, and around 200 students attended each speaker event. Students are alive and excited—they're the future leaders of our Church and of our parishes, and the Newman Center helps them find their purpose. Additionally, FOCUS missionaries lead bible study groups and help create smaller groups to contribute to the larger Newman Center group.

Office of the Diaconate

The permanent diaconate is a degree of the Sacrament of Holy Orders, along with priest and bishop. It is where Jesus Christ provides minsters who focus on the proclamation of the Gospel and Social outreach to the poor and disadvantaged in our society. The permanent deacon assists at the celebration of Mass and is able to preside over baptisms and marriages outside of Mass. The permanent deacon is often the leader and parish organizer of the parish's activities in social justice and outreach.

The Appeal provides for:

- Education and Formation of candidates to the Permanent Diaconate
- Annual Retreats
- Continued Ministerial Education
- Conferences for ongoing Formation
- The administration of the Office of the Diaconate in the diocese

Office of Divine Worship

The Office of Divine Worship organizes, coordinates and celebrates diocesan liturgies, such as the annual Chrism Mass, the Rite of Election and Call to Continuing Conversion and Ordinations. The funds help bring our diocesan church together with our bishop to celebrate God's goodness, create a welcoming atmosphere for all to pray, and to execute beautifully the solemn rituals of our Catholic Faith.



Office of Hispanic Ministry

The Office of Hispanic Ministry provides leadership in the development and implementation of the Diocesan Pastoral Plan for Hispanic Ministry grounded on the principles of the USCCB's National Pastoral Plan for Hispanic Ministry. It collaborates with the other diocesan offices in all matters related to the Hispanic population and, when needed, carries on its own equivalent programs to be sensitive to the Hispanic culture and language. It offers consultation, resources and support to pastors, Hispanic priests and nuns, pastoral staff, volunteers and the Hispanic population.

<u>Spanish Mass</u>: Masses held in Spanish are available at 12 parishes throughout the Diocese. Information for hours and locations is at https://www.dowr.org/offices/hispanic-ministries/spanish-mass.html.

RICA (Rito de Iniciación Católica para Adultos): RCIA programs are available in Spanish at several parishes. Contact Fr. Raul Silva at padreraulsilva@gmail.com for more information.

<u>Hispanic Ministry Leaders Retreat</u>: This is an opportunity for those in the Hispanic community in the Diocese to address current and future needs of the Hispanic Ministry program. This retreat assists the Diocese with creating the Pastoral Plan for Hispanic Ministry and seeks to enhance communication efforts.

Youth Faith Formation: Youth in Hispanic Ministry in the Diocese are encouraged to attend faith formation programs and study the English language. Although groups have grown over time (an increase of 45 to 250 children over the past 4 years), catechesis programs are needed to increase attendance and better serve the Hispanic youth in our Diocese.

Additional Appeal-Funded Services

<u>Cemeteries</u>: Grants from the annual Catholic Ministries Appeal enable the Diocese of Winona-Rochester to provide resources, support and training to the many volunteers and staff that work in the parish cemeteries throughout our diocese.

<u>Clergy Services</u>: priestly life and ministry, retreats, continuing education and formation opportunities; pastoral care for active and senior priests and deacons; Hispanic chaplaincy

2020 Direct Mailings

Catholic households in the Diocese of Winona-Rochester will receive a personal invitation of support by direct mail. Bishop's Guild donors will be contacted in conjunction with the general public. All registered/active parishioners will receive their mailings in advance of the Appeal kick-off weekend.



Name of Mailing:	Materials Included:	Mail Drop Date:	Mailed Via:
Bishop's Guild (donors who have given \$1,000+ in past years to a variety of Appeals/Campaigns)	 Addressed Envelope to donor Letter from Bishop Quinn Ministries Brochure Envelope addressed to CFSM (Winona PO Box) Bookmark 	2/5/2020	1 st Class
Parish Kit	 11 x 17 Goal Poster In Pew Envelopes Additional Ministries Brochures Transmittal Form and return envelopes Bulletin Inserts Bookmarks 	2/4/2020	UPS
	**NOTE: All materials in the parish kit as well as additional promotional materials will also be available online beginning 2/7/2020		
Public Direct Mail #1	 Addressed Envelope to donor Letter from Bishop Quinn Ministries Brochure Return Envelope addressed to CFSM Bookmark 	2/5/2020	Bulk Mail
Acknowledgement Letters	• Handled on a regular basis by CFSM staff	Ongoing	1st Class
Public Direct Mail Follow up	 Addressed Envelope to those donors who have not yet given to the 2020 CMA Letter from Bishop (may also include pastor's signature) Return Envelope addressed to CFSM (Winona PO Box) 	To Be Determined	Bulk Mail

Promoting the Appeal

A full promotional toolkit is available online at https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources. Explore the many resources available to you on the website and download what works best for your parish.

• Appeal Videos

There are 12 videos from parishioners promoting the CMA across the Diocese available to you as a resource. Nick Reller from the DOW-R Communications Department can help you download, if you would like to use



them. Audio/video clips can be used in the parish setting, on your website, on social media, or shown in your parish.

• Ministries Brochure

The purpose of the brochure is to clearly communicate the entire ministry initiatives planned for 2020 funded by the Appeal. Catholic households will receive a copy of the brochure at home. A limited number of additional brochures are included in your parish kits. A PDF version is available for download online.

• Make the Case for Support

Review the ministries featured in the Ministries Brochure and in the Appeal-funded Ministries section of this guidebook. From the pulpit and in your bulletins, share how these ministries have affected you personally or how your parishioners have benefitted directly. The more you personalize through real-life examples, the more informed parishioners are about the Appeal, and the more motivated they will be to support.

• Demonstrate Value

The Appeal funds crucial ministries and programs that many parishes and schools cannot provide on their own, due to limited resources. For example, all parishes and schools benefit from such initiatives as assessing schools to help them achieve academic excellence and accreditation, screening and supervising all members of clergy, employees and volunteers to ensure a safe environment in our parishes and schools, and training parish and school staff to be competent and faithful in their work. Let your parishioners know that these initiatives are provided at no charge to parishes and schools.

• Feature Mini Stories, Video, and Audio Clips

A compilation of 15 Mini Stories in both English and Spanish, which can be used as bulletin inserts or featured on your website/social media, are available online. Individuals from throughout the Diocese of Winona-Rochester have come forward to share their stories of how Appeal-funded ministries have helped them *Share His Good Gifts with All*. Their stories are inspirational and relatable. It is recommended to feature 1-2 Testimonials in your bulletin each week of the Appeal.

• Bulletin Inserts

Double-sided Bulletin Inserts will be available in English/Spanish. Please consider using these during your kickoff weekend. PDFs of the inserts are available online at https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources-bulletins.

• Localize and Personalize

Compile your own series of Testimonials from your parishioners. Ask them to share stories of their ministry experiences and how their participation in Appeal-funded ministries has helped them *Share His Good Gifts with All*.



• Teaching Moment

The theme, *Share His Good Gifts with All*, emphasizes the importance of using our time, talent, and treasure for the benefit of our wider church community. As individual members of the Body of Christ, we all possess different gifts and talents for furthering the ministry of Christ and His Church. God's generous gifts should be returned with increase to Him by sharing the peace and joy of Christ with all those we encounter.

• Lead by Example

As the Pastor, Deacon, or parish lay leader, you set the tone and expectation for giving. Your personal example of stewardship and financial support to the Appeal speaks volumes. How well you make the case for support and share your motivations for giving invites your parishioners to reflect on their own stewardship call. The degree to which you talk about the Appeal and encourage support at Mass will be measured by the level of response demonstrated by your parishioners.

• Online Giving

Online giving continues to grow in popularity as a giving preference because of its convenience. Please encourage your parishioners to use the online giving options available to them at https://www.catholicfsmn.org/catholic-ministries-appeal.

2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal Timeline

February 4 Parish Kit Mailing drops

*All promotional materials available online beginning 2-7-20

February 5 Bishop's Guild Mailing drops

*Bishop's Guild donors are those who have given \$1,000+ in past years

February 5 Public Direct Mailing #1 drops

February 15-16 Kick-Off Weekend

May 31 Parish Project Registration form due

*form included in this guidebook and online

Ongoing Update Reports + Donor Lists reported weekly on CFSM website. Reminder:

GivingTrend is no longer being used. Parish updates are available by logging in at

www.catholicfsmn.org/login

To Be Determined

(May)

Public Direct Mailing #2 drops



Pastors', Deacons', and Parish Administrators' Support

Carrying out the Appeal

As leaders of your parish, you play an essential part in communicating to your parishioners the necessity of their involvement with the larger Church.

The Catholic Ministries Appeal brochures, pledge envelopes, video clips, posters, Bulletin Insert, Prayers of the Faithful, and pulpit announcements are important ingredients toward a successful Appeal. However, there is no replacement for the parish leaders. As people of faith and as leaders of your parish, your personal request to the people of your parish is a key element.

You are the principal motivators. No poster, letter, insert, or other item can replace the impact of your personal support. A successful campaign is directly related to the leadership, enthusiasm and motivation provided to your parishioners by you.

The involvement of spiritual leaders in your parish is essential. If you intend to personally participate in the Appeal, thank you in advance, however, please consider sharing with parishioners that you have made your donation in support of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal.

The 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal emphasizes the call of all in the church to Share His Good Gifts with All through acts of charity and emphasize the responsibility parishioners have in supporting their parish, as well as the ministries of the larger Church community in the diocese, programs and services that are carried out through the CMA.

We encourage you to follow the Appeal's timeline, view the videos on the CFSM website, and use all the resources made available to each Parish as effective tools to reach and exceed your parish goal. See these resources at https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources.

This year's theme, *Share His Good Gifts with All*, reminds us that we are all called to be generous with the gifts God has given to us. Please ask for 100% participation. Ask that every household consider a sacrificial gift to the Catholic Ministries Appeal. Remember, no gift is too small or too large. With everyone's participation, our support of the diocesan ministries will continue to grow.

Thank you for the time you give to make the appeal a success, your talent of teaching His word and your commitment to the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal.



Role of Parish Leadership

The commitment of the pastor, administrator and parish council is necessary in all phases of stewardship. Generally, people will be lifted to the level of stewardship in the Bible to the extent the pastor and stewardship leaders inspire them. The ideas listed below are some recommendations for you to implement in your parishes.

- Make prayer the foundation of every ministry, including stewardship, flowing from your parish.
- > Pray that people in the parish will grow spiritually as a result of embracing stewardship as a way of life.
- > Spend time reading about and studying stewardship in order to more fully understand its meaning and focus.
- Encourage the parish council to read about and study stewardship.
- Commit the parish to conduct its own annual stewardship effort of time, talent and financial resources.
- > Form a stewardship committee to develop and implement the stewardship program.
- ➤ Utilize training and consulting services available through the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota for parish councils and stewardship committees.
- > Commit the parish to carry out stewardship awareness efforts throughout the year.
- > Prepare stewardship homilies for the stewardship weekends.
- > Incorporate comments about stewardship in homilies regularly throughout the year.
- Thank people for all they do to serve God by serving others.
- Encourage the parish to set an example for parishioners by giving a portion of its offertory to other causes and/or by committing to provide volunteers for community projects to serve beyond the walls of the parish.
- > Publicly support and work to ensure that stewardship is not just a one-time activity, but an ongoing part of parish life.

Role of the Stewardship Committee

In order for stewardship to be understood, practiced and nurtured in the lives of parishioners and in the life of the parish itself, it is important to have an active stewardship committee. We suggest the parish form a stewardship committee as a standing committee of the parish council, charged with increasing awareness of the annual stewardship efforts, both for the parish and for the Catholic Ministries Appeal.

We also urge that the stewardship committee not be placed under the auspices of the finance committee because that tends to put too much emphasis on the budgetary needs of the parish rather than the proper focus of the individual's spiritual development and the inherent need to give. It also tends to place the emphasis on financial giving and neglects the equally important aspects of time and talent.

The committee should consist of six or more members. It is recommended for continuity that members be asked to serve a term of 2-3 years. Who is the ideal member? Recruit people who are:

- ➤ Involved in the parish
- > Spiritually motivated



- > Givers of time, talent and financial resources
- > Good communicators, both oral and written
- > Comfortable talking about money and its relationship to our faith
- ➤ Willing to implement accountability in reporting back to parishioners
- ➤ Background in fundraising, marketing, or public relations

Tips for a Successful Appeal

Prayer: All parishioners will be asked to prayerfully support the campaign.

Proportionate Gift Requests: Not all parishioners can give at the same level. Similar to the ideals of Christian Stewardship, we ask for equal sacrifice—not equal amount.

Form an Appeal Team for your Parish.

Encourage pledges that can be paid over several months, instead of a one-time gift. It is important that everyone be encouraged to pledge an amount that they are committed to completing. The CFSM will send reminders.

Use the bulletin inserts, mini stories, videos, parish email, social media, pulpit announcements and prayers of the faithful.

Follow the suggested Appeal Timeline.

Personal Solicitation: personal requests to participate in the Appeal at receptions, during Mass or on one-on-one visits result in a greater response from those being invited to participate.

Strive to obtain 100% participation by encouraging a pledge from everyone. Remember, no gift is too small.

Parishioners are generous and will give even more when given a suggested gift plan.

Parishioners give in relation to the person who asks because giving is contagious.

Parishioners give when they are invited to participate.

A successful 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal is directly related to the leadership, enthusiasm and motivation provided to the parishioners.

Stewardship Thoughts

A Catholic Steward reaches out in many ways. Through the Catholic Ministries Appeal, we support many programs, ministries and services, and most importantly, people. Here are a few examples of stewardship thoughts and quotes for inclusion in your bulletin:

The Christian steward is one who receives God's gifts gratefully, cherishes and tends them in a responsible and accountable manner, shares them in justice and love with others, and returns them with increase to the Lord.

- Please support the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal so that we may **Share His Good Gifts with All**



The amount of time, talent, and treasure we decide to share with others, our parish and the diocese, the poor and all those who need our help usually corresponds to how well we understand and accept all that we are, have, and can do in an undeserved gift from God. Living in Faith and doing the good works of our Lord, as a way of life, flows like a river from hearts that have gained this wisdom.

- Please support the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal so that we may Share His Good Gifts with All

"Let us have charity and humility and give alms. At death we lose all that we have in the world, but we take with us charity and alms—deeds we have done, and for these we shall receive a great reward from God." – St. Francis of Assisi

- Please support the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal so that we may Share His Good Gifts with All

As Christian stewards, we need to respond in gratitude for the many gifts God has given to us, and also become responsible for taking care of them. Additionally, we are called to make our gifts grow by **Sharing His Good Gifts with All** lovingly and in justice with others. We stand before the Lord in the spirit of accountability for all that we are given.

- Please support the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal so that we may **Share His Good Gifts with All**
- "We must show charity towards the sick, who are in greater need of help. Let us take them some small gift if they are poor, or at least, let us go and wait on them, and comfort them." St. Alphonsus Maria de Liguori
- Please support the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal so that we may **Share His Good Gifts with All** "At the end of our life, we shall all be judged by charity". St. John of the Cross
 - Please support the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal so that we may Share His Good Gifts with All

Frequently Asked Questions

About the Appeal

1) Why is the Diocese conducting the Catholic Ministries Appeal?

Each year, the Bishop asks for the participation of the more than 34,000 Catholics living in the Diocese to support the Catholic Ministries Appeal. He asks us to generously support the many ongoing ministries of the Church that provide educational, pastoral, and charitable outreach to those living in the Diocese.

2) Why do we need the CMA-funded ministries?

The Catholic Church serves the needs of many people across southern Minnesota. While some of these services are offered at the parish level, it is often more effective when many join together in ministry and service of the people of our diocese. Each diocesan ministry exists to support and further the work of our local parishes. By having the diocese coordinate programs such as religious education, vocations, lay ministry formation, youth and young adults ministry, and many more ministries, we eliminate the duplication of services and save both time and money. Historically, the CMA covers approximately one third of the diocese's budget.

3) Are CMA funds used to pay legal fees or settlements from sexual abuse cases?



No, funds contributed through the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal are considered donor-restricted to the purposes described in the annual appeal materials.

4) Is it important to give to the Catholic Ministries Appeal even though I am already giving to my parish?

The programs of local parishes are very important because much of the work of the church and the Diocese takes place at the local level. But there are certain specialized services such as education, vocations, diocesan conferences and trainings, for which the diocese takes the major responsibility. There are services no one parish can provide and must be shared by all of us.

5) What should I give to the Catholic Ministries Appeal?

God has given each one of us gifts, graces, talents, and abilities which are to be shared responsibly and wisely with others. Faithful stewardship is more than occasional acts of charity and service. It is a way of life, a commitment to the giving of our time, talent, and treasure in gratitude for all the blessings we have received. We are continuously challenged to make our financial gifts from substance, not abundance, in proportion to the blessings we have received. As a guide, some give 10% of their income. Often they break it down to 5% to their parish, 1% to the Catholic Ministries Appeal, and the remaining 4% to other favorite charities. For some families, 10% is right, for other families 10% may be too high or low. Your decision on how much to give needs to be personal and prayerful.

6) What can you tell me about the security of donations made to the CMA?

The Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota is a separate section 501(c) (3) organization and managed by an independent Board of Directors. This means that the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota's finances are neither co-mingled with those of the Diocese nor affected by the bankruptcy filing.

In addition, donations to the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota are restricted to the purposes described in the Catholic Ministries Appeal materials.

7) Who administers the Catholic Ministries Appeal?

The Catholic Ministries Appeal is one of the major efforts in fulfilling financial support to spiritual, educational and social needs of the Catholic community in southern Minnesota. The Foundation is an independent Minnesota nonprofit corporation that is tax exempt under Internal Revenue Code section 501(c) (3). An independent board of directors stewards all funds and ensures they are only distributed according to the donor's intent.

8) How are parish goals determined?

The formula to calculate parish goals is based on two factors: church support and registered families.

The formula takes into consideration the ability of the parish to raise money based on the number of registered families and the actual amount of money the parish generates from church support. Gifts, bequests and special fundraising are not included in church support. However, 50% of gambling revenues are included as church support.

Church support from the most recently completed fiscal year is calculated for each parish. If a parish financially subsidizes a Catholic school, then the amount of church support is reduced by 50% of the amount of subsidy paid to the school in the most recently completed fiscal year. The net amount of church



support for a parish is then divided by the total church support for all parishes in the Diocese. The result of this calculation is the church-support percentage.

The second factor is the number of Registered/active Families in the parish. This number is taken from the most recent calendar year-end census report. The number of registered families in a given parish is divided by the total registered families in the Diocese. The result of this calculation is the registered-families percentage.

The two percentages are then averaged (added together and divided by two). The average of the two factors is the percentage of the Appeal goal that the parish is targeted to achieve. Example (for a \$2.1 million goal):

	Reported	Targeted Revenue	Diocesan Goal	Ratio %
Church Support	\$200,000	\$200,000		
School Subsidy	\$50,000	\$(25,000)		
Gambling Revenue	\$10,000	\$5,000		
Net Targeted Revenue		\$180,000	\$18,000,000	1.0%
Parish Census	450		45,000	1.0%
Parish Factor (avg. or church support and census ratio)				1.0%
	<u> </u>		Diocesan Target	\$2,100,000
			Parish Factor	1.0%
			Parish Target	\$21,000

9) What happens if our parish exceeds our goal?

100% of every dollar exceeding the goal will be returned to the parish. Your parish will need to submit a project registration form (page 40). Return your completed Parish Project Registration form to the Foundation by May 31, 2020.

7) Are there goals for parishes that are scheduled to go into oratory status?

For the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal, any parish previously scheduled to go into oratory status will have a \$0 goal. However, we encourage financial support from the entire Catholic community to fund ministries and programs across southern Minnesota, and parishioners of churches scheduled for oratory status will still receive direct mail soliciting their help.



Gift Processing Procedures

All gift processing will be handled by Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota staff in Winona. All return envelopes will be addressed to PO Box 30098, Winona, MN 55987. If a parishioner chooses to deliver his/her gift to your parish office, send the gift in care of:

Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota PO Box 30098 Winona, MN 55987

To save postage, you may send return envelopes in one large envelope.

- Should you receive any Catholic Ministries Appeal contributions with pledge cards but not in an official CMA return envelope, please forward them to the Winona PO Box with a Transmittal Form in the provided return envelopes.
- If you receive checks without pledge cards, please fill out one of the In-Pew envelopes with the donor's name, parish name and city, and amount of gift; complete a Transmittal Form and send the gift(s) and form to the Winona PO Box in the provided return envelopes.
- For the interval of the In-Pew envelopes with the donor's name, parish name and city, and amount of gift; complete a Transmittal Form and send the gift(s) and form to the Winona PO Box in the provided return envelopes.
- If you receive an anonymous gift, fill out a blank In-Pew envelope with your parish name and city, the amount of the gift, and write "anonymous" on the card; complete a Transmittal Form and send the gift(s) and form to the Winona PO Box in the provided return envelopes. Your parish name and city will ensure proper credit to your parish for the gift.
- ➤ If you have any questions about gift processing procedures, please call Napela Shim at 507.494.8844 or email her at NShim@catholicfsmn.org.

Online Giving

The secure online giving option located at https://catholicfsmn.org/catholic-ministries-appeal provides donors with convenience and flexibility. A donor has the option to make a one-time credit/debit card gift to the Appeal. Donors can also set up a pledge and make monthly payments through their bank/credit card. Once the donor authorizes a transaction, he/she receives an acknowledgement for his/her records, thus reducing the lag time of sending a gift in the mail and waiting for a response. Please encourage your parishioners to take advantage of this online service.

If a donor would like to have funds contributed directly from their checking/savings account, please have them contact Napela Shim at 507.494.8844 or email her at nshim@catholicfsmn.org.



Parish Updates

With previous Catholic Ministries Appeal updates, data was available on the GivingTrend website. We will now have updates available on the CFSM website.

To access, login at www.catholicfsmn.org/login to view Parish Updates, available weekly on Monday afternoons. To receive a username and password for the CFSM website, please contact Shea Collins at (507) 858-1275 or scotlins@catholicfsmn.org.

NOTE: You may also contact Shea to request an updated report and donor list to be emailed to you at any time.

Role of Parish Administrators and Business Managers

Oftentimes, parish administrators and business managers are the first points of contact for Appeal questions from parishioners. You are important partners in our efforts to communicate the Appeal's message. Parish administrators, business managers, pastors, and other parish staff should all work together to ensure that everyone has the necessary information on-hand about the Appeal.

Responsibilities:

- Be sure to update the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota with any changes to your parish membership. Call Napela Shim at (507) 494-8844 or email her at nshim@catholicfsmn.org with any changes. We do not want to anger your parishioners by sending mail to those who have died, moved from the parish or who have had changes of name or circumstance.
- ➤ Keep in mind that our list of your parishioners is available to you upon request. You can use this list to verify information is accurate with your parish records, make corrections and mail or email a revised list back to us. Contact Napela to obtain your list.
- Send Appeal gifts that are given to your parish office to our Winona PO Box promptly. Many donors become concerned if their gifts have not cleared the bank in a timely manner. We want to keep your parishioners satisfied with their participation in the Appeal. Promptly sending in gifts will also positively affect your parish update report.
- Please do not send cash to us through the mail. If you receive cash gifts, make out a parish check to cover the amount. If you know who the donors of the cash gifts are, please fill out a blank In-Pew envelope with the donor's name, your parish name and city, and amount of gift. We want to be able to thank and credit the donors who made the gift to the Appeal.
- If you receive checks to the Appeal, do not make out a parish check for all of them. Simply send the check to our Winona PO Box following the instructions on the previous page.



Capital Projects and Rebates

If your parish decides to include funding for a capital project above and beyond the predetermined parish goal, any monies raised beyond the predetermined goal 100% will be returned to the parish. To qualify for a full rebate. Return the Parish Project Registration form to the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota by May 31, 2020.

Rebate checks will be distributed as of June 30, September 30, and December 31 to those parishes that have exceeded their financial goal. Note: Rebates are based upon actual payments received, not pledges.



Parish Project Registration

IMPORTANT: 100% of funds received over parish goal is returned back to the parish Return this form to the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota NO LATER THAN MAY 31, 2020

Parish Name	e:	
Pastor Name	::	
Parish City:		<u> </u>
I certify that	our parish will participate in the capital project component of	the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal.
Through the	2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal, we intend to raise \$	for our parish project.
Include a brie	ef description of the project:	
Pastor Signa	ture:	Date:
Return to:	Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota PO Box 30098 Winona, MN 55987	For Office Use Only: Date Received:



Parish Communication Strategies

You play an important role in your parish's goal achievement and in the overall success of the Catholic Ministries Appeal. Thank you for your dedication and commitment to the Appeal.

In this section, you will find recommendations for promoting the Appeal on a weekly basis in your parish. All promotional materials are available online at https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources.

These include the following:

- 1. Timeline
- 2. Prayers of the Faithful
- 3. Bulletin Announcements
- 4. Mini-stories
- 5. Audio/Video Clips
- 6. Follow-up Letter

NOTE: It is important to continually reassure Catholics about how their 2020 Appeal gift will be used. Please use the following language from the Appeal pledge card:

All gifts will be used solely for the restricted purposes of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. The Appeal supports specific ministries and programs of the Diocese of Winona-Rochester.

Catholic Ministries Appeal Timeline

Mid-February-April 1st:

- 1) Speak to your parish council and stewardship committee about the Appeal. Provide an overview of the Appeal-funded ministries, particularly noting the direct effect of such ministries on your parish and communicate the parish goal.
- 2) Go online to https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources to familiarize yourself with the online stewardship resources available to you.
- 3) When you receive your parish kit via UPS, verify that you have received the following:
 - Goal Posters
 - o In Pew Envelopes (English/Spanish)
 - o Additional Ministries Brochures
 - o Transmittal Form and return envelopes
 - o Bulletin Inserts (English/Spanish)
 - Bookmarks



- 4) One week prior to Kick-Off Weekend,
 - o Display your Appeal posters in prominent places in the parish.
 - o Post a link to the https://catholicfsmn.org/catholic-ministries-appeal website on your parish website.
 - o If you have a Facebook page, post an Appeal video to your wall.
 - o Include a Mini Story in the February 15-16 bulletin, or on the following weekend. These Witness Testimonials emphasize the Appeal's broad reach and impact.
 - o Include a Bulletin Insert in the February 15-16 bulletin.
- 5) Review the *Gift Processing Procedures* so you will know how to handle contributions that may come to your parish office.

February 15-16 – Kick-Off Weekend:

- 1) Highlight this year's Appeal theme, Share His Good Gifts with All.
- 2) Make a brief pulpit announcement about the Appeal.
- 3) Ensure that the parish bulletin contains a Mini Story about the Appeal, or use the Bulletin Insert.
- 4) Include an intercession regarding the success of the Appeal in the Prayers of the Faithful.
- 5) Play an audio/video message from a diocese parishioner on your website or social media. At Mass, share a few words about the importance of the Appeal from you, the presider, or another testimonial speaker. This brief talk should emphasize the impact the Appeal has and motivate those present to financially give to the Appeal. A sample pulpit announcement is online for your consideration.
- 6) Encourage parishioners to peruse their Ministries Brochure (mailed to every registered/active Catholic in Diocese of Winona-Rochester) and visit the Appeal website, https://catholicfsmn.org/catholic-ministries-appeal to learn more about the Appeal-funded ministries and read/hear compelling testimonials from Catholics throughout southern Minnesota who have renewed faith, extended mercy and inspired hope by participating in these ministries.

February - April:

We recommend incorporating any of the following materials into a weekly action plan for optimal Appeal results. Swapping out messaging and materials from week to week keeps your Appeal promotion fresh and exciting among your parishioners. Check out the library of materials available to you online at https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources and design a marketing plan that works best for your parish.

- 1) Mini Stories for Bulletins Insert the new Witness Testimonials (1-2 stories) into your weekly bulletins. These stories emphasize the Appeal's broad reach and impact.
- 2) Prayers of the Faithful Include intercessions in the Prayers of the Faithful on weekend Masses.



- 3) Parish Newsletter Include Witness Testimonials as well as personal notes encouraging generosity from your parish. Direct readers to the Appeal's website, https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources to learn more about the Appeal-funded ministries.
- 4) Update Reports Use the financial information provided in your update report available on Giving Trend.
- 5) Communication with Staff Communicate frequently with your parish administrator or business manager. They are often on the front line for fielding questions about the Appeal. Ensure that they are knowledgeable about the Appeal and feel supported in their work. We recommend that open dialogue about the Appeal occur in weekly staff meetings. Share personal stories with your staff about how the parish has benefitted from the Appeal and invite them to share their Appeal-funded ministries experiences with the group as well.

Late May:

- 1) If you have met your goal, congratulations! Any gifts that are made beyond your parish goal are rebated back to the parish, pending your parish fulfill rebate requirements. We recommend that the pastor use the parish donor list to send a personal thank-you card or letter to those parishioners who contributed to the Appeal.
- 2) If your parish has not yet reached its goal, we recommend that you organize a follow-up mailing to those names on the parish donor list who have not yet given to the 2020 Appeal. The follow-up mailing should be sent in early July.

Even if your parish has reached its goal at this point, you may still want to plan a follow-up letter to those who did not give explaining to them your Parish Project (i.e. the intent of funds collected to be used in the parish). The follow-up mailing should be sent in late June or early July.

Pieces to be included in the mailing:

- o Personalized letter from pastor with pastor's signature
- o Appeal Return Envelopes (available from Appeal staff upon request)
- Addressed Mailing Envelopes
- o Postage
- 3) Continue to update your parish on progress to-date by using your update report. We recommend you update parishioners via announcements made at all Masses, in the bulletin, and on your website/social media.

July:

- 1) Send your follow-up mailing in early July. This is an extremely important and critical strategy for parishes that have not yet reached their goals.
- 2) Contact the Appeal staff if there is anything we can help you with during your follow-up process.
- 3) We also recommend sending personalized thank-you cards or letters to your parishioners who have contributed to the Appeal. Each donor will receive an Acknowledgement Letter from the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota, but it is also a nice gesture to receive a card or letter in the mail from the donors' pastor.
- 4) Continue to update your parish on progress to-date by logging into the CFSM website and checking your parish updates. We recommend you update parishioners via announcements made at all Masses, in the bulletin, and on your website/social media.



August - September:

- 1) If you have not yet met your parish goal, don't lose hope! Continue to promote the Appeal using creative strategies such as:
 - o Phone calls
 - Home Visits to selected donors
 - Small Group Socials
 - Personal Notes
 - Other ideas you may have
- Contact Appeal staff to access additional follow-up resources or to request an update report or donor list at any time.
- 3) Review the Appeal process with your parish staff, complete the Evaluation forms that will be mailed to you, and return it to the Catholic Foundation of Southern Minnesota in the provided return envelope. Your input matters for future Appeal planning *help us to better serve you!*

Prayers of the Faithful

The Catholic Ministries Appeal, in addition to meeting the financial needs of programs and services across southern Minnesota, calls on others to actively practice their faith. Prayer, therefore, plays a key role in conversion of heart that leads people to give generously in service to others.

The following petitions are suggested to be used either for Announcement Weekend, the weekend before your In-Pew or spread out one a week starting Announcement Weekend (February 15-16) – as an opportunity to reflect on the case elements of the appeal and the breadth of the diocesan family and the services they depend upon.

- ❖ Week 1 (Kick-Off Weekend) We pray for the success of the Catholic Ministries Appeal in our parish and diocese this year, that the Holy Spirit may move us in faith to unite our prayers with our financial support to do the good works of Christ to feed the hungry, educate the young, welcome the stranger and increase vocations to the priesthood so that the Eucharist may always be celebrated for God's people, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 2 –For our faith community, that God's love inspire us to grow in faith and do the good works of our Father throughout the Diocese, as we support the ministries and services funded by the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 3 That as we participate in the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal to Share His Good Gifts with All, we give thanks to our God for His gifts and many promises, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 4 That we will see the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal as an opportunity to join with our brothers and sisters in the parish and throughout our Diocese as Christian stewards to build communities of faith and good works, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 5 For those without a home, the hungry, and individuals and families in need around our Diocese, that their needs may continue to be met through our support of the Catholic Ministries Appeal programs and services, we pray to the Lord.



- ❖ Week 6 For our seminarians studying for the priesthood, and those preparing for the permanent diaconate: That by our support to the 2020 Catholic ministries Appeal allow them to persevere in their studies and, God willing, come one day to the altar of the Lord as humble shepherds and servants after the Heart of Christ, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 7 That we may respond generously to the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal as faithful stewards of the gifts God has entrusted to us... We pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 8 For an increase of vocations to the priesthood and the support to the seminarians of our diocese, that by the support of the Catholic Ministries Appeal they may continue to prepare for a lifetime of service in the Church, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ Week 9 For the children in our diocese, that we as a church may continue to educate the next generation in our faith and good works through sustainable Catholic Schools and enriching parish religious education programs; may we continue to remember our responsibility to teach and pass on the Gospel of Jesus Christ, we pray to the Lord.
- ❖ (When you see fit) In thanksgiving for the people's generous support of the Catholic Ministries Appeal ensuring that these vital ministries continue to Share His Good Gifts with All in our diocese, we pray to the Lord.

Pulpit Announcement

Appeal Kick-Off Weekend

The following sample Pulpit Announcement is recommended for use on the Kick-Off Weekend (February 15-16) along with an audio/video mini-story.

You recently received a packet in the mail requesting your support of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. Please prayerfully consider making a gift and know that your gift will help fund critical ministries that benefit more than 140,000 Catholics and countless others throughout southern Minnesota.

St. Paul reminds us in Ephesians that we are to:

"Live the truth in love and grow in every way into Him who is the head, Christ, from whom the whole body, joined and held together by every supporting ligament with the proper functioning of each part, brings about the body's growth and builds itself up in love." [Ephesians 4: 15-16]

The theme, *Share His Good Gifts with All*, emphasizes the importance of using our time, talent, and treasure for the benefit of our wider church community. As individual members of the Body of Christ, we all possess different gifts and talents for furthering the ministry of Christ and His Church. God's generous gifts should be returned with increase to Him by sharing the peace and joy of Christ with all those we encounter.

The Appeal-funded ministries provide ample opportunities for you and others to Share His Good Gifts with All. Whether it is through social outreach programs that help families in crisis, Catholic schools education, training and support for catechists involved in parish religious education programs, youth ministry, college campus ministry,



lifelong faith formation for all ages, retreats and pilgrimages, and so much more, you make it possible through your sacrificial gift.

[Now you may want to briefly share some examples of how your parish directly benefits from Appeal-funded ministries. Refer to the *Appeal-Funded Ministries* section in this guidebook.]

Please note that all gifts will be used solely for the restricted purposes of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. The Appeal supports specific ministries and programs of the Diocese of Winona-Rochester and other Catholic organizations.

Now is the time to pull together as the Body of Christ to support the Catholic Ministries Appeal. Each of us plays an important role as St. Paul names us the "ligaments of the body," and we, through our support, bring about the Church's growth by building it up in love.

Give the most generous gift you can. We need not only your financial gifts, but your prayers as well, in order that we may fulfill our parish goal for the Appeal. Thank you for your support, and let us pray:

"Heavenly Father, may we Share His Good Gifts with All through our support of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. We thank you, Lord, for the many blessings you have bestowed upon us. We cherish the gifts of time; talent and treasure that each member of our universal Church family makes to build up Christ's Church in love. We ask you, Lord, to send us forth in this spirit of love to serve our communities and our world with open hearts. Amen."

Bulletin Announcements

A number of bulletin announcements are available for you to use. To retrieve the announcements, go to the Appeal website, https://catholicfsmn.org/parish-resources. The following is a sampling of available announcements. Whether you prefer to use the provided announcements or create your own, please include the official Appeal logo, which is also available on the website for download.

Mini Stories

Select 1-2 Witness Testimonial Mini Stories each week to include in your bulletin. Here is a sampling of the Mini Stories. Visit the website to view all the Mini Stories available to you.

The following people and programs are featured in this year's Mini Stories:

Catholic in Recovery – Tom Hamilton, Cathedral of the Sacred Heart, Winona

Catholic Schools - Chris Smith, St. Joseph, Owatonna

Catholic Schools - Santi and Carolyn Ocariz, Pax Christi, Rochester

Faith Formation - Marcie Cowan, St. Ann, Slayton; St. Mary, Lake Wilson; St. Columba, Iona

Hispanic Ministry – Fr. Raul Silva, Queen of Angels, Austin

Lay Formation – Mark Engesser, Sacred Heart, Adams

Newman Center – Joe Bakken, St. Thomas More Newman Center, Mankato

Parish Book Studies – Fr. Tim Reker, St. Joseph the Worker, Mankato

Permanent Diaconate – Deacon John and Nancy Hust, Wabasha, St. Felix

RCIA – Judy Popp-Anderson, St. Theodore, Albert Lea

TV Mass - Phyllis Freund, St. Edward, Austin



Unbound Retreat and RICA (Spanish RCIA) – Alma Gomez, St. Charles Borromeo, St. Charles Why support the Appeal? – Fr. Tim Biren, St. Charles Borromeo, St. Charles Women's Retreat – Emily Lofy, Cathedral of the Sacred Heart, Winona

Video/Audio Clips

Featuring a rotating selection of 1-2 video clips on your website, posting video clips to Facebook, or playing audio clips before Mass will all help your parish to reach its goal. These videos/audio clips provide tangible stories that explain ministry support through the Appeal. Visit the website to access video/audio clips, and contact Nick Reller to download these for your use.

The following people and programs are featured in this year's video/audio clips:

Catholic in Recovery – Tom Hamilton, Cathedral of the Sacred Heart, Winona

Catholic Schools - Chris Smith, St. Joseph, Owatonna

Catholic Schools - Santi and Carolyn Ocariz, Pax Christi, Rochester

Hispanic Ministry – Fr. Raul Silva, Queen of Angels, Austin

Lay Formation – Mark Engesser, Sacred Heart, Adams

Newman Center – Joe Bakken, St. Thomas More Newman Center, Mankato

Parish Book Studies – Fr. Tim Reker, St. Joseph the Worker, Mankato

Permanent Diaconate – Deacon John and Nancy Hust, Wabasha, St. Felix

RCIA – Judy Popp-Anderson, St. Theodore, Albert Lea

TV Mass – Phyllis Freund, St. Edward, Austin

Why support the Appeal? – Fr. Tim Biren, St. Charles Borromeo, St. Charles

Women's Retreat – Emily Lofy, Cathedral of the Sacred Heart, Winona



Follow-Up Letter

The following is a sample template letter you may choose to use in follow-up to your parishioners who have not given to the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal by mid-June.

Dear [Parishioner's Name],

As Catholics, we are blessed to be strengthened and united by Christ in the Eucharist and sent forth to bring the peace and joy of our Triune God to all those we encounter. As individual members of the Body of Christ, we all possess different gifts and talents for furthering the ministry of Christ and His Church.

Here in the Diocese of Winona-Rochester, many of the ministries that serve parishes and the wider community are made possible through the financial generosity of Catholics across southern Minnesota. It is through the Catholic Ministries Appeal that the Church is able to *Share His Good Gifts with all*.

Thanks to you, sixteen men are currently discerning the vocation to the priesthood. More than 4,100 children in our Catholic schools are being formed in lives of faith and virtue. Additionally, hundreds of students on our college campuses receive formation as disciples of Christ, with the help of Newman Centers and FOCUS missionaries. The TV Mass provides the presence of Christ and the Catholic community to the homebound, and the Permanent Diaconate supports education and formation of candidates to proclaim the Gospel.

I write to you with an immediate need in support of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. To date, our parish has raised **SAmount** toward our goal of **SAmount**. Our parish directly benefits from the Appeal through such vital ministries as... [briefly share examples of how your parish directly benefits from Appeal-funded ministries]

As your Pastor, I am grateful for your continued generosity and lives of faith, as we work together to build up the Kingdom of God in southern Minnesota. I ask that you prayerfully consider how you might give to this year's Catholic Ministries Appeal, and assure you that the funds raised for the Catholic Ministries Appeal are donor-restricted and will not be used to cover legal fees for the diocese.

For whatever amount you are able to give, I thank you for your gifts of time, talent and treasure to our parish. I pray that you will continue to *Share His Good Gifts with all* through your generosity to Christ's Church.

Yours in Christ,

Your Signature

[Your Name]

All gifts will be used solely for the restricted purposes of the 2020 Catholic Ministries Appeal. The Foundation is a separate and independent 501(c)(3) organization from the Diocese. The Appeal supports specific ministries and programs of the Diocese of Winona-Rochester.